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Runnymede Borough Council 
 

COUNCIL MEETING – 19 JULY 2018 
 

SUPPLEMENTARY SUMMONS 
 

AGENDA 
 

PART I 
 

 9.  RECOMMENDATIONS FROM COMMITTEES 
 
ii) Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee – 5 July 2018  
 
a) ANNUAL REPORT OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY FUNCTION  

 
  The Committee considered a draft Annual Report for the Municipal Year 2017/18  
  (Appendix ‘D’) in accordance with sub-paragraph 6.03 (d) of the Council's Constitution 

which stated that the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee must report annually to Full 
Council.  

   
  RECOMMEND that – 
 
 the Annual Report at Appendix 'D' be received and noted.     
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          APPENDIX ‘D’ 
             DRAFT ANNUAL REPORT – OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY FUNCTION – 2017/18 
 
1. INTRODUCTION 
 
1.1  The Overview and Scrutiny function in Runnymede is undertaken by the Overview and 

Scrutiny Select Committee.  The Committee's Terms of Reference are set out in Article 
6 of the Council’s Constitution, which is attached at Appendix ‘1’. 

 
1.2  This report summarises the areas of the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee's 

activities for the Municipal Year 2017/18. 
               

2. TREASURY MANAGEMENT 
  
2.1 The Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee is the Council body responsible for 

scrutinising the Council’s treasury management and has considered various reports on 
treasury management throughout the year.  The Corporate Management Committee 
makes recommendations to the Council on this subject.   

  
2.2       At its July 2017 meeting, the Committee considered the annual report on treasury 

management and performance for the 2016/17 financial year.  The Committee noted a 
full set of prudential and treasury indicators for 2016/17 and the economic background 
to treasury management. During the  year the Council had complied with legislative and 
regulatory requirements and its Treasury Management Statement and Treasury 
Management Practices. The Council placed security and liquidity of investments ahead 
of yield.  As always, the management of counterparty risk remained the priority and the 
Annual Investment Strategy was continuously reviewed to  minimise risk as far as 
reasonably possible. 

 
2.3 The Council operated two “loans pools”, one for the Housing Revenue Account and one 
 for the General Fund.  All of the General Fund loans related to either the purchase of 
 investment properties or funding for ongoing development schemes. The Committee 
 noted the borrowing activity for 2016/17. The opening balance was £140.792m and the 
 closing balance was £237.792m, an increase of £97m over the year. Some of the new 
 borrowing had been taken out in advance of need, to lock into advantageous rates. The 
 Council had been able to lock into a particularly favourable rate for a loan of 1.88% 
 taken out on 1 September 2016 which was only available for a limited period and had 
 saved the Council approximately £64,000 in interest costs against the rate available 
 when the money was  required. The Committee noted a schedule of outstanding loans 
 at the end of the year. Most of the loans were with the Government’s Public Works Loan 
 Board (PWLB) and all of the Council’s loans were at a fixed rate which the Committee 
 noted could not be changed.   
 
2.4 When borrowing, Officers monitored interest rates available including looking at the 
 PWLB  website twice a day and received regular updates from the Council’s treasury 
 advisers, Capita. In order for the Council to borrow money from the PWLB, it was 
 necessary to satisfy the PWLB that the Council was borrowing money within the 
 Council’s remit. It was noted  that, given the current low interest rates, the Council would 
 be penalised if it returned the loaned money early.  Long term and short term rates 
 varied – sometimes 50 year rates were lower than 25 year rates and sometimes they 
 were higher.       
 
2.5 The bank base rate had been cut from 0.5% to 0.25% on 4 August 2016 and had 
 remained at that level for the rest of the year. While this had reduced the investment 
 income received by the Council, it had had the beneficial effect of reducing the Council’s 
 borrowing costs. The Committee noted a summary of investment activity during the 
 year, split between the sectors of the counterparties with which the funds were invested. 
 The Council’s actual investment rate performance during the year was 0.72% which 



- 3 - 
 

 compared favourably with the Council’s benchmark rates and the original estimate of 
 0.6%. This was mainly due to locking in to some long term rates before the base rate 
 dropped. However, the Council had benefitted from average rates of 4.8% for the 
 investment in the CCLA Property Fund and 6.8% for the investment in the Funding 
 Circle although only relatively small amounts of money were invested in these Funds. 
 A full list of investments held by the Council at 31 March 2017 was noted.    
 
2.6 In connection with the economic background to treasury management, it was noted that 
 the election of President Trump in the USA had led to market uncertainty. The 
 Committee was pleased to note that better than expected investment income results 
 had been achieved in  2016/17 despite challenging market conditions.  
   
2.7 At its February 2018 meeting, the Committee considered a report on the 2018/19 

Treasury Management Strategy, Annual Investment Strategy, Prudential and Treasury 
Management Indicators, authorised limit for external borrowing and Minimum Revenue 
Provision (MRP) Statement.  It was noted that the Corporate Management Committee 
had considered this report at its meeting on 25 January 2018. The Overview and 
Scrutiny Select Committee concurred with all of the Corporate Management 
Committee’s recommendations which were agreed by Full Council on 18 February 
2018.   

 
2.8 There had been a large number of consultations and legislation changes affecting 
 treasury operations at the end of 2017 - two new CIPFA codes, IFRS9 requirements, the 
 DCLG  MRP and Investment Guidance, MIFID and Money Market Fund reforms.  Whilst 
 some of these were global financial sector changes, the CIPFA and DCLG consultations 
 were set around a common theme of the inclusion and treatment of non-treasury 
 investments. CIPFA had concluded their review and their new codes had been 
 published over the Christmas period.  CIPFA had indicated that they would provide 
 updated guidance shortly. The DCLG requirements had been published in the last few 
 days.  CIPFA had recommended that the requirements of both their Codes were 
 implemented as soon as possible. However, some of the detail remained confusing and 
 ambiguous and appeared to be at odds with some of the DCLG requirements. The 
 Treasury Management (TM) Strategy had been drafted by  Officers on the basis of the 
 information that was available at that time. There would undoubtedly be further changes 
 to the strategies in the coming months as some of the confusion was addressed.  

  
2.9 The TM Strategy placed controls over where and in what the Council could invest and 

 borrow, so the cash flow requirements of the Council’s capital and revenue plans could 
 be met. The Committee noted an analysis of the economy and prospects for interest 
 rates provided in December 2017 by the Council’s treasury advisors, Link Asset 
 Services and the estimates for investment income and debt interest for 2018/19.  The 
Council’s borrowing strategy set out the parameters for where the Council could borrow 
and in what format.  There were no planned changes to the borrowing strategy for 
2018/19. There were two proposed changes to the Annual  Investment Strategy for 
2018/19. The first related to the use of unrated building societies.  Previously, in the 
unlikely event of a building society liquidation, the Council’s deposits would be paid out 
in preference to retail depositors.  Unfortunately this advantage had now been removed 
by new legislation.  On account of this change, Officers had stopped lending to unrated 
building societies and the Strategy had been amended accordingly. In order to counter 
the loss of the unrated building societies from the lending list, the second change was to 
increase the limit for lending to Local Authorities.  The current approved limit was £2m. 
Many of the bigger authorities would  not borrow less than £5m and as this was seen as 
a relatively safe sector, the limit would be increased to £5m for 2018/19. 

  
2.10 One of the additional changes imposed by the new CIPFA Code was a requirement to 

 set out which financial institutions had accepted the Council as a professional 
 investor under the new MIFID requirements and those for which Council applications 
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 were pending and the Committee was pleased to note that the Council had now been 
classified as a professional investor by some more financial institutions than those that 
had been reported to the Corporate Management Committee on 25 January 2018. The 
Committee noted the new requirements for non-treasury investments which consisted 
mainly of investments in property, investments in companies, loans and any 
arrangement where the Council acted as a financial guarantor. Some of the new 
requirements were included in the Capital Strategy  and some would be included  in an 
updated Property Investment Strategy which would be reported to Members in the 
future. It was this non-treasury investments area of the new guidance and regulations 
where most of the confusion lay and Officers were still assessing how best to report 
some of the requirements – especially in regard to local indicators.  These would be 
developed over the coming months and would be reported to Members at a later date.   

  

2.11 The Prudential and Treasury Management Indicators ensured that the capital 
 investment plans of the Council were affordable, prudent and sustainable. Prudential 
 indicators were designed to highlight changes in the Councils capital financing and 
investment position over time and were  unique to each authority. The Prudential 
 Indicators set out in the report were  consistent with the Council's policies, aims and 
objectives. One main indicator was the Capital Financing Requirement.  This showed 
the Council’s need to borrow. The other main indicator was the authorised limit for 
external borrowing.  This was the main control on the maximum level of borrowing the 
Council could undertake.  

  
2.12 The Council’s MRP Statement was unchanged, despite initial concerns that the 

Government would require amendments. This MRP policy was designed to ensure the 
Council would not need to re-finance its borrowings when they fell due. The Committee 
noted that, regarding MRP, it was understood that the DCLG would not now require a 
maximum life of a building to be set at 40 years. The Committee asked how the 
maximum economic life of a building would be determined and it was noted that this 
calculation would be based on the individual characteristics of each building.   

  

2.13 Most of the Treasury risks were set out in the Treasury Management Practices.  
However, there was one additional risk with the potential for the Council to be affected 
by bail-ins, as UK Banks started separating their retail banking services from their 
investment banking activities.  A bail-in effectively rescued a financial institution on the 
brink of failure by making its creditors and depositors take a loss on their holdings. As a 
result of banks separating their retail and investment operations, an investment made by 
the Council now could be transferred into a new bank with a different credit rating in the 
future.  Officers would monitor the position and make adjustments to the lending 
strategy.  The changes to the regulations had meant that additional paragraphs had 
been added to the Council’s Treasury Management Practices and the confidential more 
detailed operational Treasury Management Schedules. The Treasury Management 
Strategy, Annual Investment Strategy and the indicators supporting them were an 
integral part of the Council’s financial strategy to produce a balanced budget.  The 
Council continued to place the security and liquidity of its investments before yield and 
the changes to the Annual Investment Strategy followed this principle.   

 
3 IMPACT OF REDUCTION IN SERVICES: SURREY COUNTY COUNCIL  
 
3.1 At its October 2017 meeting, the Committee considered a report setting out the impact 

of cost reductions in services supplied and/or funded by Surrey County Council on 
Runnymede Borough Council budgets. 

  
3.2 The report set out the latest position on cost reductions being proposed by Surrey 

County Council (SCC).  At the beginning of the 2017/18 financial year, Runnymede 
Borough Council (RBC) was informed that a comprehensive savings plan was to be 
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implemented by SCC. Savings for SCC necessary in the current financial year 
amounted to over £100m.  Rising social care costs for children, adults and people with 
learning disabilities were at the heart of the cost reductions necessary.  In essence 
however, all services were hit by cuts and some of the reductions affected Surrey 
District Councils including RBC. The current prediction was that SCC might not meet all 
of its savings targets for this year and was experiencing particular cost pressures in 
social care.  Therefore there might be further implications for Surrey District Councils 
that were unknown at this stage. 

 
3.3 Surrey County Council was a waste disposal authority (WDA) and the Surrey Districts 

were waste collection authorities (WCAs).  For almost 20 years, the County Council had 
incentivised District Councils in Surrey to re-cycle through re-cycling credits, which in 
turn had reduced or contained landfill costs. SCC needed to make savings of £8m in this 
area from 2018/19 onwards.  A new methodology for calculation of recycling credits was 
proposed and part of the formula was still being worked on by Surrey Waste Partnership 
but needed to be agreed by the end of the calendar year. It would be prudent for 
Runnymede not to budget for any additional income from the discretionary element of 
the formula. 

 
3.4 SCC had indicated that it would only pay for four urban cuts and two rural cuts a year on 

highway verges, resulting in a 36% reduction in the funding it wished to provide for this 
work.  Like most Surrey Districts, RBC considered this unacceptable and Full Council in 
July 2017 approved a supplementary revenue estimate to enable the frequency of 
highway verge cuts to be maintained and increased in the borough and for Runnymede 
to continue an agency agreement on behalf of the County to deliver their requirements.  

 
3.5 SCC has stated a requirement to seek efficiency savings across the whole of Surrey in 

the delivery of on-street parking enforcement.  RBC enforced on street parking on behalf 
of SCC.  RBC sought to fully recover the costs of delivering this enforcement function 
through the issuing of on street parking tickets with the income delivered apportioned 
between SCC and RBC.  The Surrey districts had been required by SCC to identify on 
street parking savings/income opportunities.  SCC expected that districts would form 
“clusters” or groups in order to reduce costs (in the case of Runnymede the grouping 
would be with Spelthorne and Elmbridge) or alternatively SCC would invite competition 
from the private sector for a county wide contract.  At this time, all three districts 
(Runnymede, Spelthorne and Elmbridge) confirmed that neither savings nor income 
generating opportunities were likely to be available due to the current efficiency of 
service delivery.  The three districts, however, continue to work collaboratively to identify 
further opportunities.  It was noted that SCC had looked at the introduction of on-street 
Pay and Display parking as a potential enforcement efficiency and income opportunity 
but this was likely to be considered in relation to town and local centres in Surrey rather 
than residential areas. 

 
3.6 Street lighting was a SCC function.  It would cost RBC approximately £26,000 to turn 

back on street lights in the borough that SCC had switched off from midnight to 
5.00.a.m. Some concern had been expressed by residents that crime would increase in 
the early morning period when the lights were switched off. The matter would be kept 
under review.   

 
3.7 For the past 3-4 years, Surrey Districts had formed teams with SCC Officers to offer 

generic support to families.  Some of these families had relatively mild forms of 
dysfunctionality (e.g. a child not attending school regularly) whilst others had more 
complex needs.  The method of working was designed to achieve swift outcomes over 
a period of 10-12 weeks.  More complex needs were often referred on to SCC Social 
Services to give longer term support. 

 
3.8 The reduction in grants from SCC for this function over the last three years was 

concerning for a number of reasons.  This service was difficult to withdraw from families 
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who needed support.  Secondly, this level of intervention had been successful in terms 
of preventing families seeking more expensive and complex forms of support.  Thirdly, 
early intervention could save money in terms of time pressures (e.g in the management 
and control of child truancy).  SCC also proposed to make reductions in support for 
learning disability groups and gypsy/traveller support which would mean less resources 
available in Surrey to assist with the education and welfare of gypsies and travellers.  

 
3.9 The Committee noted a number of potential reductions in SCC support affecting the 

Housing service.  In addition to the rent and usual service charges, Independent 
Retirement Living (IRL) residents had a further charge on their rent account from the 
Supporting People budget which covered the higher level of management and support 
provided in the schemes.  The Government devolved the Supporting People grant to 
Surrey County Council and since 2003 SCC had funded this charge for all tenants in 
receipt of Housing Benefit but the funding was not ring-fenced and they now intended to 
use it for Adult Social Care. In the budget year 2016/17 Surrey County Council paid 
£95,524 in Housing Related Support payments for residents of IRL.  SCC might not be 
prepared to do this in future for those residents that were not deemed to be sufficiently 
in need of this support after a means testing exercise had been undertaken. 

 
3.10 Housing Related Support was also expected to be withdrawn from people with learning,  
 physical and sensory disabilities.  Although Runnymede did not directly receive  
 payments, 13 disabled residents within the borough were provided with housing 

solutions through this funding and if the current schemes were withdrawn by SCC the 
Housing Business Centre might have a duty to find alternative suitable accommodation 
for this vulnerable group or source additional funding.  

 
3.11 SCC currently funded a number of support services for people in socially excluded 

groups who would not currently manage in general needs accommodation.  This 
incorporated supported housing schemes for people with mental health problems and 
who were homeless due to alcohol/addiction issues.  There were 58 Supported Housing 
placements in the borough that Runnymede Borough Council nominated to and 
currently there was a proposed 10% cut in payments to Transform, Riverside and 
Welmede.  It was not clear if the providers would be able to sustain services. 

 
3.12 The Floating Support Service was a service for tenants within any sector who were 

struggling to sustain their tenancy.  Runnymede made referrals to the provider and the 
tenant was allocated a support worker for a period of time to assist in resolving their 
issues.  Used by both Tenancy Management and Housing Options, this was a useful 
Tenancy Sustainable tool.  However, in-house specialists were now used.  The current 
proposal was to reduce funding for this service by 50% and review its provision.  The 
estimated apportioned financial loss to the Borough would be around £25,000.   

 
3.13 All residents of Runnymede had access to a telecare alarm system if they required it, 

many of whom would be homeowners and self-fund the service.  IRL tenants benefitted 
from the alarm as part of their package and Runnymede Council tenants living in 
General Needs properties who had the alarm would be subsidised by the HRA if they 
were in receipt of Housing Benefit.  Supporting People currently paid £33,785 per year 
to the HRA for these alarm charges and this was then part of the £99,000 that was paid 
to Safer Runnymede for monitoring the alarm service.  However, it was understood that 
SCC was considering reallocating the Supporting People grant so this payment to the 
HRA might cease.   

 
3.14 It was noted that it would be prudent for Runnymede to budget for meeting the cost of 

these potential reductions in support affecting the Housing service.  It was suggested 
that SCC could raise income by selling its Kingston offices in Greater London and 
relocating within the Surrey area.  However, it was noted that any possible relocation 
would be a complex issue without an easy solution, e.g. covenants on the SCC 
premises in Kingston would make relocation problematic.  
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4 CALL-IN OF DECISION – WAITROSE CAR PARK – EGHAM  
 
4.1 At its October 2017 meeting, the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee considered a 

call-in of decisions of the Corporate Management Committee held on 21 September 
2017 relating to the Waitrose car park, Egham.   

 
4.2 Call-in of a decision was a procedure available to the Overview and Scrutiny Select 

Committee which prevented implementation of a decision or decisions of a Policy 
Committee until it/they had been considered further.  A call-in request had been made 
by Councillor Mrs Manduca and it had been supported by another Member of the 
Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee, Councillor P S Sohi.   

 
4.3 The call-in was in respect of three decisions of the Corporate Management Committee 

(the relevant Policy Committee) which at its meeting on 21 September 2017 had 
resolved that –  

 
i) the progress made with resolving the long-standing debt referred to in the report 

be noted and a supplementary revenue estimate in the sum reported be 
approved to cover the specialist legal costs referred to in resolution iii) below and 
to settle the debt together with the further accumulated debt for 2017/18 as 
required, but with the first call on any car parking income surplus after all costs 
have been paid, to help fund the repayment of the debt; 

 ii) the decision of Officers to sponsor a winding up order against the company 
referred to in the report be supported in order to seek repayment of the Council’s 
loss through the payment of the debt referred to in resolution i) above; and 

iii) in view of the need to settle the debt and incur specialist legal costs in respect of 
sponsoring of the winding up proceedings against the company referred to in the 
report without delay, resolutions i) and ii) above be approved by the Corporate 
Management Committee under paragraph 1.3 of Committee Responsibilities in 
the Council’s Constitution.  

  
4.4 In accordance with the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure rules, the Members that had 

requested the call-in were called upon to explain their reasons for the request.  
Councillor Mrs Manduca made points at the meeting in support of the request and the 
Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee noted the responses of Officers to each of 
those points. 

 
4.5 The Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee recommended that the three decisions at 

paragraph 4.3 above be reconsidered by the Corporate Management Committee.  At its 
meeting on 12 October 2017, the Corporate Management Committee decided to confirm 
the three decisions set out at paragraph 4.3 above. 

 
5 APPLICATION OF THE OPENNESS OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT BODIES 
 REGULATIONS  2014 TO THE LOCAL PLAN MAKING PROCESS AND SUBMISSION  
 
5.1 At a meeting in January 2018, the Committee noted a report on the application  of the 

Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations 2014 to the Local Plan 
 Making Process and Submission.  

 
5.2      The Committee noted that full Council at its meeting on 9 January 2018 had agreed that 

the draft Local Plan be endorsed as sound and that public consultation take place on the 
draft Local Plan.  This public consultation was known as the Regulation 19 consultation.  
Full Council had also agreed at that meeting that following conclusion of the public 
 consultation, the Corporate Director of Planning and Environmental Services, further to 
 discussion with the Chief Executive,  Chairman of the Planning Committee, Leader of 
 the Council and Leader of the Runnymede  Independent Residents’ Group, be 
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 authorised to make any non–substantive changes /  updates to the draft Local Plan and 
 submit the draft Local Plan to the Secretary of State on or before 31 March 2018.   

 
5.3 The Committee noted the requirements of the 2014 Regulations in relation to delegated 

decisions taken by Officers.  It was noted that the consultation period which was the 
subject of the full Council decision on 9 January 2018 as set out above (the Regulation 
19 consultation) would end on 22 February 2018. When the consultation period ended 
the Corporate Director of Planning and Environmental Services (CDPES) would discuss 
with the Officers and Members referred to in that full Council decision whether any 
changes /updates required to the draft Local Plan were substantive or non-substantive. 
Having undertaken that discussion, provided that he remained satisfied that any 
changes/updates required were non-substantive, he would exercise the delegated 
authority given to him and would take a decision to submit the draft Local Plan to the 
Secretary of State for the Department for Communities and Local Government.  The 
Committee noted that if the CDPES decided to exercise the delegated authority given to 
him in respect of the draft Local Plan, the decision taken by him would be recorded in 
writing and be displayed on the Council website Local Plan consultation page and on 
the Council website Local Plan newsflash page which had links to the RBC Planning 
Twitter feed. The publication of the decision in that manner would be in compliance with 
the 2014 Regulations.  

           
6 REVIEW OF THE COUNCIL’S PLANNING SERVICE  
 
6.1 At its February 2018 meeting, the Committee considered draft Terms of Reference and 

a timetable for a proposed scrutiny review of the Council’s Planning Service.  Some 
Members of the Council had called for a scrutiny review of the Council’s Planning 
Service and the proposal that this be added to the Committee’s Work Programme and 
that a peer group challenge of the Service should take place had been raised informally 
by the Chief Executive previously with Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee 
Members.     

 
6.2 The draft plan for the review had been the subject of discussion between the Chief 

Executive and the CDPES.  The Committee noted that the proposal for a scrutiny review 
had arisen from an item raised by former Councillor Butterfield, who was also the former 
Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee, who had put forward an item 
which had been considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee at its 
meeting on 6 April 2017 in the following terms :- “What can be done to improve the 
reputation of the Planning Department in the community and with our residents”. A 
number of Members had formed the view subsequently that the only effective way to 
respond to the dissatisfaction of some residents in the borough with the Planning 
Service in respect of the management of planning applications and the Local Plan 
consultation was to conduct a scrutiny review of Planning and to arrange for a peer 
group challenge of Planning to be undertaken.       

 
6.3 It was noted that the cost of the peer group challenge would be in the region of £10,000 

to £14,000.  The peer group challenge would be carried out by local authority Members 
and Officers who were experienced in Planning and who were not based in Surrey.  

 
6.4 Some Members present at the meeting expressed the view that it was not appropriate 

for Runnymede to respond to a limited number of residents in the borough who were 
dissatisfied with Planning by holding a scrutiny review and arranging for a peer group 
challenge. They considered that resources should not be expended in this way because 
of opposition to Runnymede’s Local Plan in some areas of the borough and a 
perception of some local people that Planning was not providing a proper service in 
relation to the Planning application process.  A majority of Members present at the 
meeting considered that only by the objective method provided by a scrutiny review and 
peer group challenge could a proper assessment be made of the duties undertaken by 
Planning and of the effectiveness with which those duties were carried out. The 
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objective information which would result from these exercises would counter 
misinformation and rumours about the Council’s Planning Service which were being 
circulated by social media and other communication outlets.  

 
6.5 The Committee approved the Terms of Reference for the scrutiny review of the 

Council’s Planning Service. It was noted that it was considered good practice by the 
Government for a local authority to arrange for a peer group challenge of one of its 
services to be undertaken.       

 
6.6 The Committee was asked to give its views on stakeholder witnesses who should be 

called to give evidence as part of the scrutiny review.  It was agreed that it was 
important for the Committee to hear from residents who were dissatisfied with aspects of 
the Planning service and also from those who had not expressed any particular problem 
with the service that was provided by Planning so that a balanced range of opinions 
could be taken into account.  It was therefore agreed that the meetings to be held with 
residents associations should include BENRA, Egham and Thorpe residents 
associations to cover a range of different stakeholder views.  The Committee also 
agreed that the Chief Executive should consider a set process for the meetings with 
residents associations including the possibility of asking them to complete a 
questionnaire and of providing an explanation to them of how national Government 
policy affected Planning decision making.  

 
6.7 It was suggested that the scrutiny review should examine particular cases so that 

lessons could be learned that could inform future practice but the Committee agreed 
that the scrutiny review should look at Planning process issues rather than examining 
individual cases.   

 
6.8 At its meeting in April 2018, the Committee asked questions of the CDPES on the 

challenges faced by the Council’s Planning Service in order to provide context to the 
scrutiny review.  Mr Stephen Barker of the Planning Advisory Service outlined to the 
Committee what a peer group challenge could offer and the options available to the 
Council in commissioning the peer group challenge.  The Committee also considered 
how to take forward the scrutiny review and the peer group challenge. 

 
Questions To The CDPES 
 

6.9 The Committee asked the CDPES whether, in his view, Runnymede’s Planning Service 
was meeting the needs of residents and whether he considered that the engagement 
with the public was satisfactory.  The CDPES replied that, in his view, the Planning 
Business Centre did meet residents’ needs.  Planning consisted of eight different 
functions but not all of these had a large public facing element.  The Statement of 
Community Involvement document showed how Planning engaged with the public on 
the Local Plan and on Planning applications which were two main areas of public 
engagement. 
 

6.10 A Member asked the CDPES what areas of the Planning service, in his view, needed to 
be strengthened.  The CDPES informed the Committee that it would be helpful to have 
extra resources for specialist urban design Supplementary Planning Document work 
under which local communities would provide guidance for development, to review the 
Local Plan which it was anticipated would have to be done in future every five years and 
also to develop ongoing work on the Council’s duty to cooperate obligations and 
neighbourhood plans as part of the Local Plan process.  Regarding planning 
applications, there were pressures on existing staff created by a constantly changing 
National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and significant annual changes in 
Government policy on the delivery of housing. 
 

6.11 A Member asked the CDPES whether residents understood the Planning process and 
Government requirements and how those requirements kept changing.  The CDPES 
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advised the Committee that in order to assist the public in their understanding of 
Planning issues, the Council’s online planning system had Frequently Asked Questions 
(FAQ) pages.  The Council’s Planning Officers, who were Chartered Town Planners, 
assisted the public with more complex questions.  The engagement vehicle for the 
public on the Local Plan and on Planning applications was the Community Planning 
Panel.  Large local residents associations were members of that Panel.  Planning 
training was essential for those Council Members who sat on the Planning Committee.  
Very regular updates had been provided online on the Local Plan.  The Planning 
Business Centre was looking at setting up a Planning agents forum.  One of the main 
aims of the forum would be to assist Planning agents in submitting valid Planning 
applications on behalf of applicants.  There were therefore a number of ways in which 
residents were informed of the Planning process but it was not easy to gauge the level 
of understanding that the public had. 
 

6.12 A Member advised the CDPES that residents in the west of the borough considered that 
their voices were not being heard on some important Planning issues, particularly on 
transport, infrastructure, and sustainability aspects of Planning applications. That 
Member  considered that dialogue could be improved so that residents’ perceptions 
were better understood and asked for the CDPES’s comments on those matters.  The 
CDPES replied by stating that Planning Officers had written to and spoken to many 
residents about aspects of applications. Planning Committee decisions were based on 
evidence.  In reaching decisions, the Planning Committee had to consider, on the one 
hand, the need to provide housing, to follow the NPPF and to approve developments 
provided it was satisfied that they could be delivered in a sustainable way (including 
without significant adverse impact on the community and with appropriate 
infrastructure).  On the other hand, it had to consider objections made by residents to 
developments.  It had to reach a judgement on whether to approve applications and, if it 
approved them, what conditions should be attached to them.  Requirements regarding 
roads and transport in respect of Planning applications were explained to the 
Community Planning Panel.  Virginia Water had two representatives on that Panel.  
Meetings had been held in local areas where the public had been able to ask Planning 
Officers more detailed questions on specific issues. 
 

6.13 The CDPES advised the Committee that while there were transport “hotspots” across 
the borough, there was only one location where a “critical” transport problem had been 
identified and that was the A320.  A feasibility study had been commissioned regarding 
the A320 as part of the Local Plan.  The CDPES advised the Committee that concerning 
transport and infrastructure, it was made clear to developers by Runnymede Borough 
Council (RBC) Planning Officers, that although an application for planning permission 
was made to RBC, they as developers would need to satisfy Surrey County Council 
(SCC), the Highway Authority, that they as developers had made adequate 
arrangements for transport and infrastructure issues in that RBC planning application. 
 

6.14 The same Member provided an illustration of residents’ concerns about transport by 
asking why no traffic assessment for Runnymede had been provided for a section 106 
agreement for the Longcross North Development even though it was understood that 
there had been traffic assessments undertaken for areas outside the borough. The 
CDPES stated that, for this Longcross North development, a detailed assessment of 
vehicles had been conducted by SCC which had not identified any severe transport 
implications which warranted a traffic assessment specifically for Runnymede. 
 

6.15 The same Member stated that it was the perception of some residents that developers 
were not providing enough financial contribution to developments through section 106 
agreements and that too much of the cost of developments was being met from the 
Government (i.e. from taxpayers’ money) and asked for the CDPES’s comments.  The 
CDPES did not accept that contention and advised the Committee that viability 
assessments (analyses of the amount that it would be reasonable for developers to pay) 
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were undertaken by independent experts in that field which provided an objective 
measure of the proportion of the cost of developments that developers should pay. 
 

6.16 A number of Members of the Committee raised the issue of Planning Enforcement and 
thought that the Council was not doing enough work on Planning Enforcement, although 
another Member of the Committee expressed the view that the Council was proactive in 
following up Planning Enforcement issues and gave these matters a higher priority than 
in the past.  One Member of the Committee expressed the view that there was a public 
perception that Planning Enforcement breaches were allowed to continue without action 
being taken – the Chief Executive stated that he could not support that contention and 
pointed to a couple of instances of successful action, namely a satisfactory outcome 
achieved in respect of Padd Farm after substantial Officer time and effort over many 
years and decisive action taken by the Council in respect of Adas Farm.  While the 
Committee noted that other Councils had smaller Planning Enforcement teams than 
Runnymede, the Chief Executive stated that the Council would need to consider 
whether 3 members of staff were sufficient for Runnymede’s Planning Enforcement 
requirements and a report was being prepared for Member consideration proposing 
more resources for this function.  The Chief Executive stated that Planning Enforcement 
was not the only area where the public wished to see more work done – they were also 
particularly concerned about street cleaning and flytipping and Members would have to 
weigh up where Council resources should be expended. 
 

6.17 The CDPES reported that on Planning Enforcement, the Council’s performance against 
its Key Performance Indicators was good.  Officers worked with residents to identify 
where enforcement breaches occurred.  Where taking action following enforcement 
breaches, the Council had on occasion to proceed through the Courts which resulted in 
delays which were caused by the Court process which sometimes could result in the 
perception from residents that the Council was not taking action.  The CDPES advised 
the Committee that the Enforcement Charter document described the Council’s work in 
the investigation and resolution of breaches of Planning control. 
 

6.18 The Committee asked what the next steps would be for Runnymede’s Local Plan.  The 
CDPES replied that when the Local Plan was submitted to the Government in July 2018 
it would be allocated to an Inspector who would test the soundness of the Plan and 
would arrange for an Examination in Public to be undertaken which was unlikely to take 
place before November 2018.  The length of the Examination would be approximately a 
month.  Provided that the modifications proposed by the Inspector were not particularly 
extensive, it was hoped that adoption of the Final Plan might take place during 2019. 
 

6.19 The Committee asked whether the Council had any discretion over what it included in 
the Local Plan or whether it was entirely directed by the Government.  The CDPES 
advised that since 2011/12, the Government had been continually amending the 
Planning process and each year since then the Government had introduced new 
changes.  Runnymede’s Local Plan had to be consistent with the NPPF.  Additional 
requirements which had been introduced by the Government included extra technical 
matters, standardised national methodologies which removed the capacity for local 
discretion and new expanded definitions of permitted development and permission in 
principle.  These expanded definitions were intended to result in more applications being 
approved more quickly.  The Government’s overriding priority was to deliver housing.  
The local authority had little choice about what developments were to be delivered but it 
did have discretion over where in the Borough they were located and, in some cases, 
when they were delivered. 
 
Peer Group Challenge 
 

6.20 Mr Stephen Barker of the Planning Advisory Service (PAS) outlined to the Committee 
what a peer group challenge could offer and the options available to the Council in 
commissioning the peer group challenge. 
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6.21 Mr Barker informed the Committee that the Planning Advisory Service was part of the 

Local Government Association.  PAS had been in existence since 2004.  Its main aim 
was to assist local authorities in striving to improve their Planning service.  It was funded 
by grant from central Government.  Each PAS peer group challenge would have a 
Planning peer review manager.  Each PAS peer group challenge would consist of a 
team of Planning Officers and elected Members who specialised in Planning at other 
local authorities.  These Officers and Members would have experience of Planning 
issues over a long period which would inform the review that they would undertake.  
They would conduct a series of interviews over three days where they would collect 
evidence.  They would produce an immediate verbal response followed by a written 
report.  PAS challenges were in great demand by local authorities – over 100 challenges 
(which were also known as reviews) had been undertaken and some local authorities 
had had more than one review.   
 

6.22 As the PAS review team were experts in Planning, they were well placed to advise local 
authorities on how they could keep pace with the regular Government changes being 
introduced and as there were a number of new changes going currently through 
Parliament, this year would be a good time to have a PAS review.  Each PAS review 
would consist of at least one Councillor and at least two Officers.  As the Councillors 
and Officers concerned were busy people, PAS reviews would take at least 3 months to 
organise.  Forthcoming local elections meant the availability of Councillors was limited at 
the moment.  It was anticipated that Parliament in July might pass legislation making 
changes to the law on developer contributions and on the provisions of the NPPF.  It 
would make sense for the PAS review to take place after that legislation had been 
passed if possible.  Delivery of housing had become the key element of Planning policy, 
accompanied by an up to date Local Plan that set out how that housing development 
would be delivered.  Finalisation of the Local Plan should therefore be a very high 
priority for every local authority.  5 year reviews of the Local Plans were likely to become 
compulsory. 
 

6.23 The Government wanted to speed up Planning decision making, to require local 
Planning authorities to have closer working relations with their neighbours and to 
introduce a stringent housing delivery test with a punitive outcome for those local 
authorities that did not deliver the required housing and was currently processing 
legislation to bring these changes into effect.   
 

6.24 Planning was a complex matter and engagement with the public was challenging.  PAS 
would put together an interview schedule for the PAS review after discussion with the 
local authority.  On a typical visit, PAS would interview Planning managers, Planning 
Officers, Members of that local authority, Ward Councillors, and Officers of the local 
authority working in Planning policy and Development Management.  PAS would look at 
how the local Planning authority interacted with the rest of the local authority.  PAS 
would also interview users of the Planning Service which would include developers and 
members of the local community.  PAS would visit the Planning Committee to see it in 
operation.  While the Officers on the PAS review would give their time freely, the 
Members in the PAS review would be remunerated for the time that they had given up to 
be a part of the review.   
 

6.25 The Committee noted that it was a matter for Runnymede to decide on composition of 
the peer group challenge/review panel (i.e. how many Members and Officers it would 
have) and to decide what issues it would like the peer group challenge/review panel to 
examine.  It was suggested at the meeting that the PAS peer group challenge/review 
panel might consist of two Members of two different local authorities representing two 
different political parties, along with two Officers from two different Planning authorities. 
 
Next Steps 
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6.26 The Committee agreed that, in view of the advice given by Mr Barker, it was appropriate 
for the Planning peer group challenge/review to take place later in the year than May 
(which was the proposed date put forward at the April 2018 meeting of the Committee) 
and that the target for commencement of the Planning peer group challenge/review and 
the scrutiny review would now be during the Autumn. 
 

6.27 The Committee agreed that a group of Members be set up to consider the composition 
of the Planning Advisory Service peer group challenge/review panel and the approach 
to be taken by the panel so that PAS could be advised of the Council’s requirements for 
the peer group challenge/review.  It was also agreed that a proposed list would be 
compiled of organisations to be invited to speak, or if they preferred, make written 
submissions to the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee regarding the scrutiny 
review and Member approval of that list would be sought.  The list of organisations to be 
invited to participate in the scrutiny review would include residents associations and 
might include Planning agents and developers submitting Planning applications.  The 
Committee noted that the Chief Executive would report to the Corporate Management 
Committee to seek approval for the resource implications of the peer group 
challenge/review when known. 

 
7 ASHDENE HOUSE REDEVELOPMENT – BUSINESS CASE  
 
7.1 At its February 2018 meeting, the Committee considered an outline business case for 

the redevelopment of Ashdene House having regard to the political and community 
constraints on the Development.  

 
7.2 In 2015, the Housing Committee had agreed that Ashdene House be closed as a 

Homelessness Hostel and had declared the property surplus to requirements for use by 
the Housing Revenue Account and the property had been appropriated into the General 
Fund.  In June 2015, the Corporate Management Committee had considered options for 
either refurbishment or redevelopment of Ashdene House for private rental to create 
revenue income for the Council or the possible sale of the property.  The Corporate 
Management  Committee had agreed that the asset be retained to produce an income 
stream for the Council and that a design be sought for the development that would 
maximise design quality and promote economic development and place shaping for 
Englefield Green.  A preference had been expressed by the Committee for a new 
building rather than refurbishment and it was agreed that consultation would take place 
with local residents on the options for future use.   

 
7.3 Local opinion had been sought by Officers via the Englefield Green Village Residents 

Association on the preferences that the Association had regarding the type of 
development for Ashdene House.   

 
7.4 Officers had undertaken a procurement process and had appointed project consultants 

for the Ashdene House project in September 2015.  The consultants had produced 
requirements for the redevelopment using a Design and Build Contract.  The 
procurement of the Design and Build contractor had run from November 2015 to 
February 2016.  Only one tender had been received for the refurbishment and extension 
of the existing building which would result in an unattractive building and did not address 
all the elements of the tender and this was subsequently deemed non compliant.  
Consequently Officers had revised the requirements in order to undertake a design 
competition for architectural services to obtain a higher quality facility to promote place 
shaping whilst maximising viability and revenue return.  A two stage restricted design 
competition had been undertaken which had commenced with an advertisement in the 
Official Journal Of The European Union in May 2016.   

 
7.5 At its meeting on 15 December 2016, the Corporate Management Committee had noted 

the details of the competition and considered various options including a  preferred 
scheme  for student accommodation for rent that would provide the highest estimated 
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return.  The provision of student accommodation at Ashdene House would help alleviate 
pressure on the surrounding neighbourhood for Houses in Multiple Occupancy.  The 
preferred scheme had been designed to enable a conversion of the development to a 
Private Rented Sector (PRS) oriented configuration with minimal structural works if that 
option were to be pursued at some stage in the future.  Having noted a synopsis of the 
preferred scheme which contained drawings and the reasons for pursuing it, the 
Corporate Management Committee had agreed that Ashdene House be redeveloped 
into student accommodation as described in that option.  The planning application would 
be progressed and further consultation would take place with local residents as part of 
the planning application process.   Officers would report back to the Corporate 
Management Committee for the approval of a construction budget once tenders had 
been sought.  

 
7.6 In order for the scheme to progress the Corporate Management Committee had agreed 

that funds be set aside in 2016/17 and 2017/18 to appoint the architects and consultants 
to take the scheme through to the planning process and produce information for the 
procurement of a design and build contractor.  The Corporate Management Committee 
had noted a construction cost estimate and recommended a capital estimate for the 
redevelopment of Ashdene House by spring 2019 and this capital estimate had been 
agreed subsequently by full Council.  The option of using the Council’s development 
partner for the Runnymede Regeneration Programme to develop the scheme had been 
agreed subsequently and in accordance with the Development Agreement and best 
value requirements, a construction contractor had been instructed.  The project design 
and related surveys, works and consultations had been developed to RIBA Stage 3, 
with a further 2 residential units being added to the original 27 units in the design 
resulting in a 29 unit student block.  This current proposed option balanced the 
commercial drivers to make the site viable with the guidance provided by Members and 
the community. Following a public consultation event in October 2017 the planning 
application had been submitted in November and determination was now expected in 
early March 2018. 

 
7.7 Ward Members had been involved in discussions with some local residents and 

stakeholders and were concerned about the opposition of some local people to the 
proposed redevelopment of Ashdene.  As a result, a Public Meeting had been arranged 
on Monday 15 January 2018 when the reasoning for the proposed development 
together with constraints on the Council were explained, together with the changes 
made to the design of the building as a result of the comments made during the public 
consultation event held in October 2017.  The presentation had been well received by 
the 35 people in attendance.  The alternative option available to the Council of selling 
the site was also explained, but the public had been advised that if sold the only real 
control on the use of the site would be restricted to planning control (if planning 
permission was required for the chosen use) and any overage that could be usefully 
applied to the sale.  Residents at the meeting understood the risks of a sale and as a 
result expressed no appetite for a disposal.  

 
7.8 The next steps to develop the site would continue to follow the Site Development Plan 

process.  Therefore, the next stage after the Planning Committee determination of the 
planning application for the new development would be the production of the Interim 
Site Development Plan (SDP).  The Interim SDP would contain the budgeted project 
cost.  Until the Interim SDP had been produced, the current outline project cost was only 
an indicative budgeted figure and so the Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee was 
advised that it would be premature for decisions to be taken based on this outline 
project cost information.   

 
7.9 The project plan required that the Interim SDP be reported to the Corporate 

Management Committee in April 2018 (with a Special Meeting to be called if necessary) 
to seek Members’ approval for the next steps.  If the development was to progress as 
planned, then the works packages of the construction contract would be procured 
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resulting in the creation of the final construction cost which formed part of the final SDP 
which would be reported to Members and, if agreed, the construction would commence, 
with a programmed completion date of June 2019 (in time for letting to the 2019/20 
student intake).  At this stage in the development process Officers considered that the 
current scheme was viable, but that there would be greater certainty following the 
planning determination expected in March and further design development / cost 
control. It was proposed to present the revised scheme to the Corporate Management 
Committee in April to determine how the development should progress.  

 
7.10 The long and complex history of the development together with the changes in direction 

required had added abortive costs to the project.  The Committee noted a high level 
Viability Assessment for the project.  It was recognised by Officers that the current level 
of professional fees and works packages was high but the Project Director believed that 
significant cost reductions were possible using the quantity surveyor  and project team 
process.  The cost of the Fixtures, Fittings and Equipment had yet to be the subject of a 
design workshop to finalise the details.  

 
7.11 The proposed redevelopment through a new building would incur greater cost than 

refurbishment. The cost of the project had increased considerably.  Whilst two further 
units of accommodation had been added which resulted in a 29 unit student block the 
cost remained marginally high when benchmarked against five other sites with similar 
projects elsewhere in England. Over the last three financial years the Council had 
incurred costs including fees, procurements, empty property rates, security and 
disconnecting utility supplies. The likely cost to be directly incurred by the Council by 31 
March 2018 was noted. The estimated costs to be incurred by the Council’s 
development partner were also noted.  The Committee noted the total expected cost 
incurred to date on the project and the estimated net cost of the development as 
estimated by Officers. The Committee sought more detail on how these total expected 
cost and estimated net cost figures had been calculated as they appeared to be high on 
the basis of the information available. The Committee was advised that the increase in 
costs could be attributed mainly to construction cost inflation and Officers reiterated that 
only indicative budget figures were available at this stage. The Committee was of the 
view that the gross and net yields provided by the project as costed currently resulted in 
very little margin particularly in the event of any cost overrun.  

 
7.12 The Committee expressed its concerns about the viability of the current scheme  
            for Ashdene House and recommended to the Corporate Management Committee that the 

plans for the site be reviewed with a view to an Officers’ report setting out the possibility of 
an alternative scheme for appropriate residential accommodation,  the possibility of the 
disposal of the site with a planning consent for the current proposed development of the 
site, the current scheme with accurate costs given following value management and 
 the possibility of a joint venture for the development of the site which might involve sharing 
of the risk associated with the development of the site.    

 

7.13 At its meeting on 22 February 2018, the Corporate Management Committee considered the 
Overview and Scrutiny Select Committee’s recommendations and agreed that three options 
be developed which were a residential accommodation scheme, disposal of the site with a 
Planning consent for the current scheme, or continuing with the current scheme with 
accurate costs given following valve management.  The Corporate Management Committee 
considered those three options at its meeting on 24 May 2018 and decided that the 
residential option be further developed and an application for Planning permission be 
supported, including undertaking a further public consultation event, the current Planning 
application to build a new student accommodation block be formally withdrawn and subject 
to securing Planning permission for the residential scheme, Officers proceed with the 
demolition of the old building and construction of the new development on the site.     
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